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MINUTES


February 7, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE

CLOSED SESSION


A.
Conference with labor negotiators regarding all bargaining units pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6

At 6:00 p.m., the City Council met in closed session in the Library Conference Room to discuss personnel matters.

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Deputy Fire Chief Cuicci, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Bologoff proposed adjourning the meeting in memory of two long-time Brisbane residents who died during the past month, Pat Kirby and Effie Peters.  He noted “Adjournment” should be Item XIII, and Item A above should appear under Item XII, “Closed Session.”

Under “Mayor/Council Matters,” CM Bologoff offered to provide a brief update on the County parks bond measure.

CM Bologoff asked if he and MPT Johnson needed to excuse themselves from voting on Items D and E of the “Consent Calendar.”  City Attorney Toppel confirmed that those two Councilmembers should not vote.  He suggested removing those items from the “Consent Calendar” and taking separate votes.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1254 - $ 303,127.49

CM Barnes asked about the Page 12 payment to San Mateo County Parks Department for a landscape installation at 180 West Hill Way.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith explained that the payment was for habitat restoration work in the HCP area behind 180 Valley.  He said 180 West Hill Place is the last building on a cul-de-sac leading to a canyon where a subcontractor had dumped big piles of wood chips in the habitat area.  He added that the problem was brought to the City’s attention by Thomas Reid Associates, and the City required the contractor to remove the material and restore the site.  Mr. Smith reported that the City used $1,950 of the contractor’s deposit to pay for revegetation.  The funds were transferred to the County Parks Department so they could be used to pay for revegetation efforts in the HCP.

CM Bologoff drew attention to the Page 14 payment to Industrial Emergency Council for firefighter training and asked if those topics were beyond what the City offered.  Deputy Fire Chief Cuicci said officer development, strategy, and tactical simulations are handled in-house, but training in other areas, such as officer preparation, is provided from outside vendors.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve Payment Register No. 1254.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider implementation of Housing Element Policy H6 and Program H6a in regards to mixed-use development proposed at 1 San Bruno Avenue

Community Development Director Prince said the Housing Element contains a policy and program requiring that any inclusionary housing ordinance or program adopted by the City should offer a waiver of the inclusionary housing requirement for mixed-use developments in the NCRO-2 District.  He noted the Planning Commission will soon be considering a project at 1 San Bruno Avenue that includes 15 housing units, and staff wanted to bring this to the City Council’s attention before then.

Mr. Prince said that when the City Council and Planning Commission met jointly on March 25, 2004, the issue of exempting mixed-use projects in the NCRO-2 District from the inclusionary housing requirements came up, and no Councilmembers spoke in opposition to that proposal.  Mr. Prince asked the Council to confirm the direction reflected in Policy H6 and Program H6a.

MPT Johnson questioned why this particular issue was coming to the City Council in advance of the Planning Commissions deliberations.  She noted that having been exposed to the information involving the project at this stage, the Council might have trouble giving a fair hearing on appeal.  City Attorney Toppel explained that the staff was raising the issue because of the City Council’s current policy of reviewing issues ahead of time that involve policy decisions.  He clarified that the purpose of the discussion at this meeting is to provide comments and guidance to the Planning Commission and staff so their decisions are as consistent and fair as possible.  He added that if there is an appeal hearing, it will pertained to a specific issue other than the matter before the Council at that meeting, and the appeal will be handled in an entirely separate process.

MPT Johnson expressed concern about parking as a policy issue.  She noted the staff report indicates the Planning Commission discussed requiring two parking places per unit, although the City’s current standard is 1.5.  She observed that the Planning Commission is probably considering other factors, such as the amount of housing and businesses already in the area.  MPT Johnson supported requiring two parking spaces for unit for this particular project.  She noted another alternative would be to reduce the number of units to 12, with 24 parking spaces.  MPT Johnson recommended adding one guest space for every two units, totaling 30 parking spaces for the building.

MPT Johnson agreed with that the retail use should be exempt from the parking requirements.  She noted this means nine and a half street spaces would be available for retail rather than for residents and their guests.

With respect to low- and moderate-income units, MPT Johnson emphasized the need to mix those units with market-rate units, and she suggested combining accessibility and affordability features in a moderate-income unit.

Mr. Prince stated that the issue is really whether the City Council supports exempting NCRO-2 housing projects from providing affordable units.  MPT Johnson said she did not agree with that concept.

CM Barnes said that from reviewing the minutes of the joint meeting in March of 2004, it appeared MPT Johnson supported exempting mixed-use developments in the NCRO-2 from the affordable housing requirement.  MPT Johnson acknowledged that her opinion may have changed.  She said she believed it was important to get affordable units wherever possible; for a project this size, she recommended requiring at least one affordable unit.

Mr. Prince noted the original reason for the exemption was to stimulate redevelopment of the downtown area.  He said Councilmembers at that time felt waiving the affordable housing requirement might remove an obstacle to development.

CM Panza recalled that the Council had been talking about ways of providing more flexibility to encourage downtown revitalization, and allowing residential units in upgrades of commercial buildings to be exempt from the affordable housing requirements was seen as a step in that direction.

CM Panza pointed out that the project area is slightly removed from the downtown core and lacks a strong commercial core.  He pointed out that the City had converted one commercial space for the Teen Center, and the old gas station was demolished to clear that lot, so little commercial space remained.  Although the site is zoned NCRO-2, CM Panza questioned whether the same considerations should apply.

CM Panza commented that the currently hot housing market is the force driving this proposal; he said he saw no reason for the City to waive any of its requirements to encourage housing.  He agreed with MPT Johnson that the inclusionary housing requirement should not be waived for this project.

CM Barnes noted the City has a first-time homebuyer assistance program.  He proposed asking the Planning Commission to consider requiring units from this project to first be offered through that program.  He pointed out this will help get low- and moderate-income people into housing at market rates.

MPT Johnson supported the approach suggested by CM Barnes.  CM Panza and Mayor Richardson agreed.

MPT Johnson noted the applicant stated an intent to provide solar panels, but the drawings do not reflect those features.  She suggested that the Planning Commission might want to require solar energy systems.

Mayor Richardson asked the staff to convey these suggestions to the Planning Commission.


B.
Consider placing City news in the Chamber of Commerce Luminary Monthly Publication

City Manager Holstine said the Chamber of Commerce has begun distributing its monthly publication, the Luminary, to all residents and businesses in Brisbane, and the staff was approached about having the City provide a page of news in each issue.  Mr. Holstine expressed concern about overlapping with information already provided in the STAR and the City’s own newsletter.  On the other hand, he noted, the City might want to take advantage of all possible opportunities for public outreach.  Mr. Holstine welcomed direction from the Council.  

CM Panza observed that preparing a monthly submission of newsworthy material will add considerably to the staff’s workload.  He said the City Council has an interest in making sure all official City communications are clear, complete, and accurate.  As an alternative, CM Panza proposed recommending that the Chamber include a regular letter or message from the City Manager rather than an entire page.  He noted this approach would allow more flexibility and save staff time.

Instead of providing City news, MPT Johnson suggested using the Luminary to publish business-oriented articles on issues like energy conservation, water conservation, business license changes, recycling, transit programs for businesses, flyers for events, fire safety, and emergency preparedness.

MPT Johnson questioned the need to put the City Manager in a position of delivering controversial news to the community.  She added that expecting the City Manager to write a monthly column might be too burdensome.

CM Bologoff asked how much it would cost the City to produce regular articles for the Luminary.  Mr. Holstine responded that the only cost would be staff time to prepare articles.  CM Bologoff expressed concern that articles in the Luminary could give the impression that the City was aligning itself with the business community on controversial issues.  He added that he was worried about creating other problems.

CM Barnes stated that he was opposed to the City writing a letter or providing a page of news in the Chamber of Commerce newsletter.  He said the mayor’s articles to the business community were sufficient to address issues of interest to the business community.  He added that he would prefer the staff to be spending time using the City’s other channels of communication, such as the new Website, the City newsletter, and the Star.

Mayor Richardson agreed with CM Barnes that the mayor’s articles could be used to convey information from the City Council to the business community.  She recommended looking at how other cities deal with these issues.

CM Panza pointed out that Brisbane had no mayor’s column until CM Barnes started it.  He suggested that the Council discuss whether it should be continued.  CM Barnes stated that he did not recall the exact content of his articles, but they were not controversial.

CM Panza proposed discontinuing the mayor’s column.  He expressed his opinion that the City should not be providing a separate news page for the Luminary either.

Mayor Richardson supported continuing the mayor’s column but not providing a news page.

MPT Johnson said she had no objections to a mayor’s column.  She agreed that a separate news page should not be pursued.

CM Bologoff said he was against adding new responsibilities for the staff.  He added that he had no strong feelings regarding the mayor’s column.

Mr. Holstine thanked the City Council for providing direction on this issue.


C.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute an agreement with Keyser Marston Associates Inc. to provide financial advisory consulting services to assist the City and the Redevelopment Agency in the implementation of the Brisbane Baylands Specific Plan Application

City Manager Holstine presented a contract with Keyser Marston Associates to provide advice regarding financial implications of the Baylands specific plan.  He said the applicant will reimburse the City for the costs of the consulting contracts.  

Mr. Holstine introduced Tim Kelly, principal consultant, Keyser Marston Associates.  He said Mr. Kelly has provided sound advice to the City in the past, and the staff feels comfortable working with this consultant.  He recommended that the City Council approve the contract.

CM Barnes observed that Keyser Marston’s cover letter talks about the company’s experience representing public entities; he asked if the company ever represented the other side.  Mr. Kelly stated that Keyser Marston has provided advice to both sides, but primarily to the public sector.  He added that dozens of cities have been clients in the company’s thirty-year history, and private-sector assignments are usually avoided in order to avoid conflicts.

Mr. Kelly clarified that Keyser Marston has played a key role in helping municipalities understand what motivates the private sector to invest money, and then make sound financial decisions regarding restructuring debt and issuing bonds.  He said Keyser Marston tries to work with developers and share information so a complete financial picture can be produced.

CM Barnes asked how complex the Baylands project seems in relation to others Mr. Kelly worked on.  Mr. Kelly responded that the Baylands project raises a number of financial issues, including affordable housing, prevailing wages, redevelopment financing, public financing of infrastructure, and other details.  He said the project appears to be more complex than most at this point, but the overall complexity cannot be judged until further details emerge.

CM Panza expressed concern that the firm might be too comfortable working with developers, rather than working vigorously on behalf of the public interest.  Mr. Kelly asserted that his company will work to further the City’s goals and objectives because the City of Brisbane is the client.  He welcomed direction and suggestions from the City Council.

Mr. Holstine commented that Keyser Marston is well recognized in the field as providing the best possible financial analysis.  He said Mr. Kelly’s sound advice has been very helpful to the City in the past in dealing with developers.  

CM Panza noted the references to “UPA” in the letter should be changed to “UPC.”  

MPT Johnson pointed out that Item 5 on Page 2 of the cover letter talks about a “fiscally neutral project.”  She confirmed that the consultant will need a fairly clear description of the project in order to conduct that evaluation.  Mr. Kelly said that analysis would be conducted after further information was provided.

MPT Johnson asked if Keyser Marston would provide a long-term as well as short-term fiscal analysis, and Mr. Kelly responded that the project will be analyzed with both perspectives in mind.  He noted his firm can advise the City on how to structure finances so revenues are greater than costs to the City into the foreseeable future.

CM Bologoff asked if approving this contract could have any financial impact on the City.  Mr. Holstine said Keyser Marston will help make sure the project provides adequate services to the community and results in no adverse financial impacts on the City.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to authorize the agreement as recommended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 499, waiving first reading, amending Section 10.36.010 of the Municipal Code concerning increase of speed limit on certain streets and deleting Section 10.36.020 of the Municipal Code concerning decrease of speed on certain streets

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the California Vehicle Code recognizes two speeds, 25 miles per hour on local and business streets and 65 miles an hour on freeways; other limits can be adopted by local agencies based on engineering and traffic surveys.  In municipalities adopting that approach, an updated engineering and traffic survey is required every five years to validate the posted speeds.

Mr. Breault drew attention to the chart on the first page of the staff report showing proposed changes resulting from the latest engineering and traffic survey. 

CM Panza commented that in changing speed limits in the past, the City aimed for at least the 85th percentile.  He asked if all future adjustments need to be tied to the 85th percentile.  Mr. Breault advised that there is nothing in the Vehicle Code mandating use of the 85th percentile.  However, over the past couple decades, experts in this field have determined that the 85th percentile is the most reasonable standard.  For that reason, he recommended adopting Ordinance No. 499 to make the changes indicated.

CM Panza pointed out that raising a speed limit on a street might actually encourage more drivers to speed, which would raise the percentile level.  He questioned whether that standard bears any relation to actual safety.  CM Panza observed that the some of the changes being proposed were significant.  He recommended basing speeds on professional estimates of what is safe rather than just what most people are doing.

Mr. Breault said he shared CM Panza’s concerns about using the 85th percentile, but research has shown that this level means a great majority of drivers are moving at a safe and reasonable speed for that stretch of road.  He noted part of the traffic survey involves on-site visits by engineers to verify firsthand if there are any conditions warranting a slower speed.  In addition, the survey looks at the number and frequency of accidents resulting from excess speed in each section.

CM Panza said he believed the previous City Engineer had recommended keeping Sierra Point Parkway a bit lower than the 85th percentile.  Mr. Breault stated that his recommendations were based on objective findings from the survey.

CM Bologoff observed that none of the proposed changes involve streets in central Brisbane.  He said he has noticed many cars going faster than the 35-miles-per-hour speed limit on Sierra Point Parkway, and there have been requests from businesses to raise that limit.

CM Bologoff asked if the proposed speed limits are likely to hold up against court challenges.  Mr. Breault responded that the limits are likely to be upheld as long as the City has a current five-year traffic survey in place.

MPT Johnson said she was unable to find any data on accidents in the March 2 survey.  Mr. Breault drew attention to the three-year collision history information in Tables 3 and 4 on Pages 10 and 11.  He noted there was nothing in the tables suggesting that the proposed speed limit increases were too high.

Before doing the next five-year study, MPT Johnson suggested notifying people on affected streets and soliciting their comments.  Mr. Breault said the staff would be happy to do that.

Mayor Richardson said she understood the purpose of the changes was to provide greater consistency.  She noted that too many changes in speed limits were confusing to drivers. Mr. Breault agreed.  He said that if and when new speed limits go into effect, the City will hang orange flags to alert people to the changes.

Mayor Richardson reported receiving complaints from residents about the need to enforce the speed limit and stop signs on Tunnel Road and the streets feeding into Tunnel Avenue.

Police Chief Hitchcock said he cited two people on Tunnel Road himself in recent weeks.  He added that the Police Department will be happy to beef up enforcement.

Mayor Richardson recommended better enforcement in downtown Brisbane as well.  She said there was an incident earlier that day when pedestrians along Kings Road were bothered by a speeder who tends to be a repeat offender.  Chief Hitchcock encouraged citizens to provide a description of the car and time of day so the offender can be caught.

Mayor Richardson read an email from Maureen Compton, 260 Tulare Street, requesting a 15-mile-per-hour speed limit on Tulare and active enforcement. 

City Manager Holstine noted all Councilmembers received copies of the latest traffic survey.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to introduce Ordinance No. 499 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 500, waiving first reading, amending Title 6 of the Municipal Code pertaining to animals

City Attorney Toppel said proposed Ordinance No. 500 would make a variety of changes to the City’s animal control regulations, especially pertaining to pigeons.  He noted a citizen who raises racing pigeons appeared before the Council at a previous meeting, and the City Council asked the staff to draft appropriate amendments to the City’s regulations.

Mr. Toppel stated that the current regulations allow people in Brisbane to keep four fowl, a term defined as any type of bird.  However, there is a state law specifying that racing pigeons and certain other breeds should be treated differently from birds in general.  Mr. Toppel reported that he reviewed other cities’ ordinances and then drafted some proposed revisions.

Mr. Toppel drew the City Council’s attention to the proposed new pigeon regulations in Municipal Code Section 6.08.035.B.3, limiting the number of pigeons allowed to forty.  He noted most other ordinances allowed 50 to 100, excluding newborn birds; the proposed section applies to pigeons of all ages.  Mr. Toppel said another section of the ordinance defines the particular breeds of pigeons covered by those provisions.

Mr. Toppel said another key difference in the proposed ordinance is the 50-foot distance between the pigeon loft and any inhabited structure.  For other animals, the minimum distance is 100 feet, except the owner’s residence.

Mr. Toppel commented that the numerical limits in the ordinance apply to all animals on a site, regardless of who claims ownership.

Mr. Toppel noted Ordinance No. 500 also updates the cross-references to the County’s animal control regulations, which the City has adopted by reference.

Mr. Toppel said language was added exempting dogs in the City’s dog park from the normal leash law, as long as the dogs are under the control of the owner or some other responsible person.

Mr. Toppel noted Police Chief Hitchcock recommended including an express exemption for police dogs, so a new provision will be incorporated in the version of the ordinance that comes back to the Council for the second reading.

CM Panza asked if the provisions were satisfactory to the racing pigeon owner.  Mr. Toppel offered to send a copy to that person and invite him to comment.

CM Panza recommended repeating the 100-foot minimum distance from residences other than the owner’s in both Section 6.08.030.B.1 and Section 6.08.035.B.6(c).

MPT Johnson noted a 50-foot distance might be difficult to meet on small lots.  Mr. Toppel agreed that this could be an issue for owners of small lots.

CM Bologoff stated that he was opposed to the idea of allowing pigeons in Brisbane because of the noise and nuisance they can create for neighbors.  He said he favored the leash-law exemption for dogs in the dog park.

CM Bologoff recommended adding a provision allowing animal control officers inspect any animal facilities.  Mr. Toppel said the ordinance addresses this issue.  He explained that the ordinance indicates special permits are required to keep more than four birds.  That process requires notification to all adjacent property owners and an opportunity for them to raise objections.  Mr. Toppel noted the permit is also subject to periodic review and can be revoked if conditions are violated.  The City retains authority to inspect the premises at any time.

CM Bologoff asked how the ordinance would affect the citizen who was raising racing pigeons.  Mr. Toppel responded that the pigeon owner would need to obtain a permit to legalize his operation, and neighbors would be notified as part of that process.

MPT Johnson suggested changing the minimum distance in Section 6.08.035B.6(c) from 50 feet to 40 feet.  CM Panza commented that 50 feet from any residence except the owner’s seemed reasonable; MPT Johnson agreed.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to introduce Ordinance No. 500 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers of the third annual Arts Evening of Sharing, scheduled for Thursday, February 10, at 7:30 p.m. at the Mission Blue Center.  He distributed brochures to Councilmembers and encouraged everyone to attend.


B.
Funding request from federal government

Administrative Services Director/Finance Director Schillinger noted that for the past three years, the City of Brisbane has received about $1.2 million from the federal government for water and sewer improvements.  Congressman Lantos has made sure Brisbane was included in the HUD bill every year, and Senators Feinstein and Boxer have seen that the funding request survives the committee process.  Mr. Schillinger said the $1.2 million has been used for sewer rehabilitation projects, including the Glen Park tank and the Valley Drive lift station.  Funding those projects from rates would have meant another 15 or 20 percent rate increase, so use of federal funds has benefited everyone in Brisbane.

Mr. Schillinger welcomed direction from the City Council regarding Brisbane’s funding request for the upcoming year.  He said Brisbane’s primary needs are for water and sewer projects and storm drain improvements.  He recommended also trying to obtain funds for the Teen Center, a request not approved last year, for the Police Department remodel project, and for economic development and sustainability efforts.  Mr. Schillinger suggested that the City Council discuss the priorities for these four projects and other items that should be part of the funding request.

CM Panza said priorities should be determined by the community’s highest needs and the magnitude of the need.  Using those criteria, he observed, an after-school study center is probably not as important as infrastructure projects.  CM Panza recommended seeking funds for water and sewer projects and storm drainage improvements as the top priority.

CM Barnes assigned highest priority to the water and sewer and storm drain projects, followed by the Police Department remodel, then the Teen Center homework program, and then economic development.  He suggested finding out if federal funds are available for remediation of toxic sites in town and brownfield reclamation, and for the new library.

CM Panza, MPT Johnson, and CM Bologoff said they agreed with CM Barnes’ priorities and recommended including his ideas for toxic remediation and the new library.

CONSENT CALENDAR 
CM Barnes asked to pull Items D and E.  MPT Johnson and CM Bologoff recommended removing Item F.  MPT Johnson noted that neither she nor CM Bologoff would be voting on Item D.  Mayor Richardson said Item B should also be pulled; she added that Dana Dillworth submitted a letter on that matter.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of January 3, 2005


C.
Adopt Ordinance No. 497, waiving second reading, amending Section 13.04.055 of the Municipal code concerning sewage Equivalent Residential Units 

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Items A and C.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Adopt Ordinance No. 495, waiving second reading, amending various provisions of the Municipal Code dealing with street standards and street improvements

Mayor Richardson read a letter from Dana Dillworth voicing concerns about Ordinance No. 495 and  Ordinance No. 498.

City Attorney Toppel clarified why the matters were split into two separate ordinances and explained the steps in the application process.  He said Ordinance No. 498 adopts the terms of the development agreement; the project itself was approved by the Planning Commission with respect to the tentative map and density transfer use permit.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt Ordinance No. 495 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Adopt Ordinance No. 498, waiving second reading, approving a development agreement for Assessor’s Parcel Number 007-554-030, Humboldt Road Partners

CM Bologoff and MPT Johnson left the dais and did not participate in the discussion or voting on this item.

Mayor Richardson acknowledged receipt of a letter from Lenny Lind, a resident of the affected area.  She asked the staff to provide copies to Mr. Diaz and Humboldt Road Partner.

CM Panza drew attention to the fifth “whereas” clause of the resolution, “Brisbane Planning Commission” should be inserted before the word “approved.”

In Section 5.1.c of the ordinance, CM Panza pointed out the reference to “Section 6.1” should be changed to “5.1.” 

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt Ordinance No. 498 as amended.  The motion was carried, 3 - 0 (CM Bologoff and MPT Johnson not participating in voting).


E.
Authorize the Mayor to execute an agreement with Spenser Luo and Steve Chen, owners of 1076 Humboldt Road, to waive the right to protest inclusion within an underground utility district and maintain landscaping

Mayor Richardson said she understood that CM Bologoff and MPT Johnson would not be voting on this item either.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the agreement as proposed.  The motion was carried, 3 - 0 (CM Bologoff and MPT Johnson not participating in voting).


F.
Approve co-sponsorship of Brisbane Red Hat Stars bonnet-making session on February 26th at the Community Center

MPT Johnson asked for more information on the nature of the Red Hat organization. 

CM Panza asked where the parade would be.

Linda Dettmer, 160 Tulare Street, explained that the Red Hats is strictly a social organization for fun.  She said the purpose of the Easter parade is to get more of the community to participate in the Easter egg hunt, bonnet-making, parade, and prizes.

Ms. Dettmer noted the Brisbane Red Hat Stars is requesting use of the Community Center for making Easter bonnets with members of the public.  She added that the parade will be held at Lippman School in conjunction with the Lions Club Easter egg hunt.

Mayor Richardson noted the value of the request is estimated at $1,270.

MPT Johnson commented that the event appears to foster community involvement in civic affairs.

CM Panza noted the City Council has approved requests in the past from service clubs who can demonstrate a strong benefit to the community.  He expressed concern about opening the floodgates to more requests from groups who want public funds for their events.

Ms. Dettmer pointed out that the purpose of the community gathering is to have fun and celebrate together.  She said most of the supplies for the Easter hats have already been purchased with private funds.  CM Panza noted the City’s costs will be in terms of staff time, maintenance, and postage. 

Ms. Dettmer said she had not seen the staff’s itemized list of expenses.  She clarified that the Red Hats simply wanted to use the Community Center as a place for people to make bonnets.  She added that she was not aware of any request for postage.  Ms. Dettmer noted the flyer and mailing costs can be deleted if they are problems.

Mayor Richardson and CM Panza indicated that they were in favor of allowing use of the Community Center for this purpose.

CM Panza suggested approaching the Lions Club for support.  Ms. Dettmer said her group is working with both the Lions Club and the Eagles Auxiliary group.

CM Bologoff said he had no problem with allowing the Red Hats to use the community center for this function; he proposed not paying for any other costs.  He suggested waiting until this group has a proven track record before considering a funding request.

Mayor Richardson encouraged Brisbane citizens to attend the bonnet-making event at the Community Center.  Ms. Dettmer said the event will be held on February 26 from 1:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve use of the Community Center as proposed.  

MPT Johnson clarified that the City would be waiving the facility usage fee and event insurance, but no promotional support will be provided. 

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS 

A. Subcommittee Reports

· Letter from Construction Foreman
CM Bologoff reported that he received notification that work on the Lake Street Pump Station will be starting soon.

· League of California Cities - Housing and Economic Development Workshop
CM Barnes reported that he attended a workshop sponsored by the League of California Cities on housing and economic development, and he provided materials to the Council.

Mayor Richardson said she attended sessions on employee relations and the link between transportation and housing issues.  

· ABAG Board Appointment
Mayor Richardson announced that she had been appointed to serve on ABAG’s executive board.

· Arts Group Meeting
Mayor Richardson said she attended a monthly meeting of local artists.

· WineBuys.com Open House and Made in France Open House
Mayor Richardson reported that she attended open houses at two new businesses in Brisbane, WineBuys.com and Made in France. 

· Funerals
Mayor Richardson noted she attended funeral services for Effie Peters, Susan Caldwell, and Nina Garrison.

· Economic Vitality and Sustainability Subcommittee
City Manager Holstine said the Council’s Economic Vitality Subcommittee, consisting of Mayor Richardson and CM Barnes, discussed a number of data-gathering efforts in central Brisbane and Sierra Park.  He noted the subcommittee also talked about developing a local job-matching service for Brisbane residents, especially youth.

Mr. Holstine announced that the Chamber of Commerce is organizing a breakfast with the CEO’s of major companies in Brisbane, and City Councilmembers will be invited to attend.  He encouraged the City Council to take advantage of this opportunity to meet local business leaders.

B. Letter from Silverspot Co-Op Nursery School regarding dogs in City parks

CM Panza noted the letter from Silverspot Co-Op Nursery is requesting that the City Council amend the ordinance allowing dogs in the tot lot playground.  He clarified that the City did not allow unleashed dogs in that area.

City Manager Holstine confirmed that off-leash animals were not allowed.  He said he believed Silverspot wanted to ban all dogs from that park.

MPT Johnson stated her opinion that it was reasonable to ban dogs from that small park, which is intended for very young children.  She supported the school’s request.

MPT Johnson commended Silverspot Nursery for bringing this issue to the City’s attention and for providing such excellent childcare services for the community.

CM Bologoff asked if the tot lot was fenced.  MPT Johnson responded that the area was fenced.  CM Bologoff recommended banning dogs from coming into that area.

CM Panza suggested posting signs notifying dog owners.  Other Councilmembers supported this approach.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to ban dogs from the tot lot as requested and to authorize the staff to install signs.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider setting time before next City Council meeting to do a site visit to 164 San Benito regarding potential road widening requirements triggered by site improvements

City Manager Holstine suggested before the Council meeting on February 22.  Councilmembers agreed to meet at 6:30 p.m. for a site visit.  MPT Johnson said she would not be available at that time; she added that she would visit the site on her own earlier.


D.
Legislative Action Day Attendance on May 11th

Mayor Richardson encouraged all Councilmembers to join in visiting legislators in Sacramento on May 11.  City Clerk Schroeder asked Councilmembers to let her know about their availability so she could make the necessary arrangements.


E.
Sustainable San Mateo County Awards Banquet - presentation of commendation letter to San Mateo County Chapter of Surfrider

Mayor Richardson said she and City Manager Holstine planned to attend the Sustainable San Mateo County Awards banquet.  She suggested that Brisbane might want to reserve an entire table if enough other people were interested in going.

CM Barnes said Surfrider established a testing lab in Half Moon Bay last year to voluntarily monitor coastal water quality on an ongoing basis.  He noted a commendation letter from the City might be helpful for the group in the future, and he proposed formally recognizing Surfrider as part of the awards ceremony.

Councilmembers approved this idea and asked the staff to develop an appropriate commendation letter.


F.
County Parks Bonds

CM Bologoff reported that he, Mr. Skeels, and PB&R Commissioners Wall and Bologoff attended a meeting regarding the county parks bond measure proposal.  He noted the group talked about exploring a variety of funding options, including sales taxes, a parcel tax, and a benefit user’s tax.  

CM Bologoff commented that the County recognizes the need for buy-in by all cities if the bond measure is to succeed.  He said the focus of the next meeting will be how funds will be apportioned among the cities.

MPT Johnson questioned what role the parks district will play in managing the parks.  She said she welcomed more information on how the district will work and what benefits it will provide.

CM Bologoff said he would seek clarification on those issues.  He promised to keep the Council informed.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the Council adjourned to closed session at 9:47 p.m.


A.
Liability Claims; Sharon Giannini, pursuant to Government code Section 54961
ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session at 9:58 p.m., the meeting was adjourned in memory of Susan Caldwell, Nina Garrison, Pat Kirby, and Effie Peters.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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